MINUTES

THOMPSON ROAD ATHLETIC COMPLEX (TRAC)
RECREATION & PARKS (RPC) SUBCOMMITTEE

AVON ROOM TOWN HALL

SEPTEMBER 23, 2014

I. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 AM by Chairman Peter Ponziani in the Avon Room, Town Hall Building 1. Members present: Chairman Peter Ponziani, Todd Donovan and David Jadovich. Alternate member absent: Donald Droppo. Also in attendance were Town Manager Brandon Robertson, Assistant Town Manager Steve Bartha, Director of Public Works Bruce Williams, Recreation & Park Director Ruth Checko and Director of Athletics and Student Activities Gregory Ferry. BSC Group Manager of Landscape Architecture and Project Manager Luke McCoy, Kaestle Boos representative Amy Moro and several residents also attended. 

II. MINUTES OF PRECEDING MEETING – September 9, 2014

VOTE: Mr. Donovan motioned, Mr. Jadovich seconded and Chairman Ponziani agreed to accept the September 9th minutes as presented.

III. COMMUNICATIONS FROM AUDIENCE

Audience and committee comments were given after Mr. McCoy and Ms. Moro’s presentations.

IV. COMMUNICATION FROM COMMITTEE MEMBERS

V. ARCHITECT UPDATE a. Updated Conceptual Designs, b. Preliminary Cost Estimates

Chairman Ponziani gave the floor to Mr. McCoy and Ms. Moro. Mr. McCoy recapped the project’s progress for those who may not have attended the previous Town Council meeting. Mr. McCoy showed the Concept M layout with two fields, the natural grass field closer to Thompson Road with the turf field to the south of it. The turf field would have the bleachers for home and visitors, the press box and team rooms, and the grass field for play or practice. The size of the fields would be the same. Mr. Jadovich noted that only the turf field would be lit. Parking is available for 250 spaces with a drop-off area. Mr. McCoy referenced adding retaining walls to balance the grading requirements. He added that they were able to achieve a net balance of a cut and fill. The turf field would sit lower with five or six steps down to reach it and includes a handicap ramp. Mr. McCoy continued that the nature trail would connect to the bike trail at two different spots, accommodating the sloping for handicap accessibility. He noted that the nature trail would be more passive, adding areas for fitness, having more of a park like lighting and built with stone dust type floor. Mr. Donovan asked for the size of the retaining wall between the two fields. Mr. McCoy said 3 – 4’, keeping in mind avoiding a significant drop that would require a large staircase. Mr. Jadovich asked about the height of the berms in the front between the road and the ones on the field side. Mr. McCoy said the front would be high enough to shield the parking but far enough from the road so they wouldn’t impede traffic and the side to be similar in height. Mr. McCoy turned the presentation over to Ms. Moro from Kaestle Boos to discuss team rooms, bathrooms, concession stands and storage. 
Ms. Moro showed different projects that Kaestle Boos had worked on to give the members and audience an idea of size and use of structures. Ms. Moro noted that a press box larger than 500sf. would require handicap accessibility.  She estimated that an elevator to access a press box could cost approximately $40,000. Mr. McCoy noted, too, that additional walkways and pathways would need to be included for ADA compliance as well. Mr. Donovan asked what the pitch of the stands should be. Ms. Moro said that it varies, especially if you want to include team rooms below and noted too that safety railings would be included throughout. Mr. McCoy reminded that the bleachers would be about 1,000 total with 750 for the home and 250 for the visitors. Mr. McCoy clarified the ADA compliance as a threshold number to be considered simply as a variable in the costing of the project. 
Ms. Moro continued that building team rooms under the bleachers would entail two separate structures which would require extra coordination. Mr. McCoy added that using the space under the bleachers would save green space that can be used for other things. Mr. Ferry noted that there’d be about 65-70 players in the team room at once. Mr. Donovan asked the size of the butler building which is currently on the site. Mr. McCoy responded that he didn’t know right now but that it would be part of the discussion with the town. Mr. McCoy clarified that they were looking at all of the options, whether the team room would have bathrooms, the location, and building new or using the current building. 

Mr. McCoy presented a conceptual site cost estimate showing a low and high end for each line item. The first item was site preparation with a range of $65,000-$95,000. Item two included site drainage, utilities and infrastructure with a range of $185,000-$250,000 which do not include offsite items such as bringing sewer to the site and roadside walkways. The next item was the construction of the all-weather turf game field, differing by the location of logos and sports field lines with a range of $875,000-$925,000. The second grass field was a cost of $425,000 which includes drainage, irrigation, soil and seeding. Mr. Donovan asked if the price included a sub-base for conversion to a turf field later. Mr. McCoy said that it would and included a price for a second turf field option for $875,000 but that the price could be a little less given the construction of the both fields simultaneously. The next item was sports field equipment with a range of $45,000-$75,000 with idea that you would have sets for each field, thus not borrowing any from an existing field. Game field lighting would range $235,000-$275,000 because of different technology and CL & P’s requirement of a dedicated line. Mr. McCoy added that National Federation is now at 30 ft. candles but trending towards 50 ft. candles which are easier to see at night. Mr. McCoy added that this is not for LED lighting and that candles measure how bright it is on the field and not height. The height of the lights will be determined by where they are placed on the field (roughly 80 – 90 ft.). All of the options of lighting will include shields which cut off behind the poles and a hoods to limit glare. Costs for fencing and gates would run between $125,000-$165,000. Stadium entrance way and walkways range between $150,000-$200,000. Parking and the drives would range between $375,000-$450,000. Site lighting and amenities range from $125,000-$150,000 with the goals of function and safety. Mr. Howley (resident) asked if the nature trail would be lit. Mr. Donovan noted that the trail lighting would not be a part of the proposal. A playscape would range between $75,000-$135,000 depending on material and surface. Scoreboards could range between $27,500-$42,500 depending if sponsors would be added to the face or LED functions that can play games. Landscaping and buffers could range between $175,000-$250,000 depending on available fill and landscaping costs. The nature trail and amenities could range between $55,000-$85,000 depending on the equipment and how extensive and the distances. A home bleacher with a press box and sound system could range $245,000-$295,000 depending on size, additional colors or size and extent of the sound system. Additional visitor bleachers range between $68,750 - $85,000 depending on customization. Mr. McCoy included items such as ticket booth and concessions, restrooms, storage building renovations and new buildings that showed no values and which are to be discussed and added later. Escalation, contingency and allowances ranged $487,687.50 - $652,875.00 based on the figures for a partial total price of between $3.7 and $5.0 million. Home and away locker rooms, which were originally an add/alternate, are included, based on discussions to date. Mr. McCoy suggested that having the site cleared and down to grade beforehand by DPW could help to offset some of the cost.
Ms. Checko recommended including in the budget maintenance equipment for artificial turf and putting conduit under the grass field in case we’d want to run power for lights. Mr. McCoy corrected that the turf number does include the maintenance equipment with it and can be shared at the same site. Ms. Checko continued that locker rooms for football would not be an alternate option and should be part of the plan. She asked if self composting toilets would be part of the restroom item. Mr. McCoy said he is working with the town to find out if sanitary lines can be brought to the site and that overall construction of the building structure is less without the self composting lavatory. Ms. Checko asked if the self composting toilets would be a good option when the facilities were closed. Mr. Donovan said we’d use a porta-potty as it is now. Mr. Bartha referred to an earlier suggestion that there were no facilities on the trail now and that a self composting one could be tied to the use of the trail. Ms. Moro offered that they cost around $1,800 and depending on the site location would require a pump room that would impact space on your real estate. Mr. Howley asked if the costs included any improvements to Thompson Road. Mr. McCoy said no and the sidewalks were also part of discussions with the town staff. Mr. Howley asked if the State Transportation Commission would be involved as well, suggesting a light may be needed at West Avon Road. Mr. McCoy said they were not quite at the point to bring them in. 
Mr. Ponziani commented that Mr. McCoy had done a lot of work but that it looked like there’d need to be additional work before we could present the project to the Town Council. Mr. McCoy asked if we’d give him a number and then work with it or take feedback and come to where we think we’d be. He continued that he didn’t want to keep going if there was a number and decide what we want to get for it. Mr. Donovan suggested a center field logo with none in the end zones. Ms. Checko asked if any lines were to be painted to which Mr. McCoy said no, they’d be sewn in. Mr. Williams asked if prevailing wage was considered in each line item. Mr. McCoy said yes. Mr. Williams asked about soft costs. Mr. McCoy said they were not included here. Ms. Checko questioned the pedestrian safety and where the sidewalk to Thompson Brook School fit into it. Mr. McCoy said the town is working on it and he has a meeting to discuss it with them. Mr. Ponziani asked Mr. McCoy what he needed to get his numbers more refined and what did he need from the committee. Mr. McCoy said the feedback helped and a number would be good so he knew what he would be working with. Mr. Donovan noted that the locker rooms, restrooms and ticket booths are necessities and not options. Mr. Bartha said there had been no discussion of a target budget number, but that the committee could bring a project forward that included various options. Mr. Donovan suggested one building for concessions and tickets and one under the bleachers for team rooms. Mr. Tim Prete (resident) suggested listing all of the options because there could be a potential donor from fundraising and that way we’d know what we have to work with or we could possibly miss an opportunity. 
Ms. Checko cautioned that two turf fields should be considered as the pesticide ban is going to be expanded up to grade 12 and municipal fields and that football will kill our grass fields. She continued that in regards to sports equipment she’d like to see everything specked in the bid package. Mr. Donovan agreed that asking for the second turf field is the way we should go. Mr. Howley asked if their site plan would reflect the layout of Concept M in terms of the field and building location. Mr. McCoy said yes, that they have been working with the survey the town had given them. 

VI. NEW BUSINESS

None.

VII. OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Bartha suggested October 7th and 21st as additional meeting dates as the goal was to go to the Town Council next week with numbers and there was still work to be done to get there. 

VIII. ADJOURNMENT

VOTE: Mr. Donovan motioned, Mr. Jadovich seconded and Mr. Ponziani agreed to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 AM.
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Peter Ponziani, Chairman
______________________________

Susan Gatcomb, Clerk
